CCCAPPLY
Steering Committee

Minutes

September 22, 2015

American River College

& Online

Present:
Noell Adams, Robin Armour, Kris Backus, Ben Baird, Richette Bell, Gary Bird, Tim Calhoon, William Diehl, Patty Donohue, Nate Finney, Ben Guzman, Hieu Hoang, Mitchell Leahy, Mary Lou Leyba, Chris MacDannald, Bill Mulrooney, Stephanie Murguia, Tuyen Nguyen, Christopher Truong, Michael Ward, Satish Warrier

A scheduled meeting of the CCCApply Steering Committee convened at 10:06 a.m. 
Welcome, Roll Call, and Approval of the Minutes

Roll Call – quorum met

It was noted that the Steering Committee Members grid contained in the agenda needed to be updated.  Doug Johnson is no longer a member of the committee.  William Diehl of Norco College will replace Mark DeAsis.  Ben Guzman of Irvine Valley needs to be added to the grid.  Hieu Hoang of El Camino needs to be added to the grid. http://www.contracosta.edu/                                         
The revised CCCApply Steering Committee Grid is as follows:
	STEERING COMMITTEE MEMBERS

	
	Noell Adams
	
	Nate Finney
	
	Paulette Lino
	
	Tony Sawyer

	
	Robin Armour
	
	Stacey Followill
	
	Chris MacDannald
	
	Karen Sea

	
	Kris Backus
	
	Betty Glyer-Culver
	
	Mojdeh Mehdizadeh
	
	Joyce Semanik

	
	Ben Baird
	
	KC Greaney
	
	Pam Mery
	
	Edna Takahashi

	
	David Barnett
	
	Ben Guzman
	
	Bill Mulrooney
	
	Christopher Truong

	
	Richette Bell
	
	Craig Hayward
	
	Stephanie Murguia
	
	Henry Villareal

	
	Rozen Bondoc
	
	Hieu Hoang
	
	Tuyen Nguyen
	
	Michael Ward

	
	William Diehl
	
	Mitchell Leahy
	
	Vince Orton
	
	Satish Warrier

	
	Arleen Elseroad
	
	Mary Lou Leyba
	
	Michelle Pena
	
	Garret Wong

	CHANCELLOR’S OFFICE and CCC TECHNOLOGY CENTER

	
	Tim Calhoon
	
	Gary Bird
	
	
	
	

	
	Patty Donohue
	
	Mia Keeley
	
	Deborah Sheldon
	
	

	XAP CORPORATION

	
	David Boswell
	
	Robert Tritt
	
	
	
	


Review of Minutes


One correction – Noell Adams participated in the June 30, 2015 CCCApply Steering Committee meeting.  Minutes changed to reflect correction.

Motion to approve minutes with correction made by Kris Backus, seconded by Robin Armour

EPI Update and Portal Presentation

David Shippen presented and provided an overview of EPI with assistance by Mike Caruso

The presentation began with an overview of “student process choreography.”  This involves a lot of coordination among the various components.  The objective is that when a student engages in this workflow we don’t want to lose them.  There is a workflow engine that has basic rules and has an update checklist and can send messages.

Portal Update

· With “My Colleges” a student can have access to all the colleges participating.  In step one the student would take the “Lifestyle Survey.”

· Colleges can add as many high level steps as they like.  

· A counselor can advise a student to look at a major.

· There is a “Career Café.”

· The student may be in need of a particular service such as “Child Care.”

· There will be an interactive interface, Smart Forms, that directs students in the right direction.

· There will be a mobile friendly user interface.

· In the statewide Student Services Portal we have to make broad assumptions.  It must be generic.  It will be a system wide brand.

· When a student chooses a college, then we get a brand by college.
Tim Calhoon asked about the three level of usage by colleges.  It was explained that a college could do the following:

1) Adopt the portal fully and adopt the portal for their homepage;

2) Could simply link to it.  There will be portlets, for example a veteran’s portlet.

3) Opt not to use or link to it.

Tim Calhoon mentioned that once students apply for admission they will go into the “Needs and Interest” section of the application.  Currently, colleges are not using this.  There is no follow-up.  However, under the new format there will be an informational response on a statewide level to the student.  For example, if the student indicated “Veterans” or “EOPS” on the “Needs and Interest” page, then the student would receive information on those services.

· Mitch Leahy asked if there are plans for a registration module.  He mentioned that some colleges may want to use this as their portal.  They would be willing to take up the task of writing a registration module.

· Kris Backus mentioned that the application belongs to the college.  If the college wants to examine data, will this be on a cloud based system?  Answer: yes.

· Tim Calhoon stated that the Tech Center, etc. will set up templates for use by the colleges.  A college can use it or set it up their way.

· Tim Calhoon:  We have two million students applying every year and all the websites will be under the portal umbrella.  There are modules where the college can opt in.  But, the messaging will be provided.

· Tim Calhoon:  In the future we won’t have to have supplemental questions.  We can use portlets.  Messaging will take place for each portlet.  A good example is the Title IX Survey.

· Mike Caruso stated that information would be interactive and there will be an administrator interface on the portal.
· David Shippen: the first successful login was at Mt. San Jacinto College.  They want to make it where content is as flexible as possible – open source.

OEI Exchange Update

Tim Calhoon:  online education initiative and online exchange concept for a student to take a course at another college by bypassing some of the processes.

Steve Klein:  Foothill Deanza and the CCC Tech Center piloting the Canvas product.  Canvas will be the Common Core Management System.  The RFP was in April, 2015.  Canvas will be implemented at eight colleges offering OEI courses.  The team is led by Michelle Pilate.  The eight pilots are Antelope Valley, Cabrillo, College of the Canyons, Hartnell, MiraCosta, Monterey Peninsula, Rio Hondo, and West Los Angeles.

Preparations are underway to onboard 16 additional pilot colleges to offer OEI courses during Spring 2016.  It is projected that 50% of the California community colleges will adopt Canvas within three years.  100% of the cost of Canvas services will be covered through the 2018-19 academic year.
· There is a course design rubric

· There are online readiness modules.

· There is online tutoring.

· There is an RFP for Proctoring.
· There is an RFT for Online Counseling.
· There is the OEI course exchange.

As relates to Canvas, colleges will fall into one of three categories:

1. A college will not use Canvas, will not use the Exchange, but will use Project Resources.
2. A college will use Canvas, will not use Exchange, but will use Project Resources.

3. A college will use Canvas, will use Exchange, and will use Project Resources.

Colleges offering courses in the Exchange provide opportunities for students to take courses from other colleges.  In this situation, students will not have to go through a separate education plan, orientation, or assessment process.
· Home colleges will receive the credit.  Teaching college will receive the FTES.

· This will be available for pilots in Fall 2016.

· Reciprocity agreements are being finalized.

· Waiting for approval from the CCCCCO

· Working on agreements on centralized architecture

· Assembling workflows for each pilot college

· Developing user stories
Tim Calhoon:  asked everyone a question on the admissions process at Steering Committee member colleges.  The turnaround time from time an application is received by the college to a college communicating with a student ranged from two minutes to the next business day.

Steve Klein:  Regarding the courses offered in the online exchange there will be a limit on the number of courses a student can take in the exchange.

The courses in the exchange have to meet the Chancellor’s Office criteria for high demand or impacted courses.

Ben Baird asked if the pilots eTranCalifornia users.
Steve Klein responded “we do not know.”
Tim Calhoon added that the colleges must be in eTranCalifornia and be able to respond to an electronic request.

Implementation Update

Recently the one hundredth college reached the implementation phase of Open CCCApply.  A few colleges are still implementing.  There is almost a 100% commitment.
For the BOG Waiver, 29 colleges are now live, 41 have committed to the BOG Waiver, 25 are using paper, and nine are using FAFSA.
The international application’s development roadmap for 2015-16 is as follows.  It is anticipated that in October 2015 the accessibility review of the international application will be completed.  The international application must pass the accessibility review before it can be used by students.  On October 16, the pilot colleges can test the international application, but again without student usage.

In December 2015 the 2016 BOG Application and Administrator should be complete.

In March 2016 all high priority change requests for 2015-16, approved by the Steering Committee, should be finalized.  The auto population for CCCApply and BOG should be complete.  Phase One of the portal integration should be complete.

Help Desk RFP

Tim Calhoon provided information on this topic.

· Xerox has been the vendor for the CCCApply call center for the past few years.
· We have been super happy with their service

· In spring 2015 Xerox reported that their pricing was not working.  They were losing money.

· In June Xerox came back with pricing that would double the cost.

· Xerox cancelled the contract with a 120 day notice.

· The CCCO Tech Center contracts office said we needed to go out with an RFP.

· Tim Calhoon put together a committee.

· Four vendors responded to the RFP and submitted applications.

· Xerox won the RFP again.

· Xerox’s lowest cost was for their facility in Juarez, Mexico.

· Tier One operations and calls will now be in Juarez.  This will expand the Spanish speaking people on the help desk.

· Tier Two calls and operations will remain at the Xerox office in Bakersfield, CA.

· All the contact information will remain the same.

· The transition of Tier One from Bakersfield to Juarez will be in February, 2016.

· The Tier Two people in Bakersfield will oversee the transition.

· The call in shift will no longer be 24/7.  The start time for calls is now scheduled to be 7:00 a.m.

· The call center receives up to 12,000 phone calls a month during peak periods.

· In addition to CCCApply, the Xerox call center will be used for common assessment and other state projects.

· There will be quality assurance on these calls.

· Most of the calls concern the student forgetting the password.

· Out of two million applications, a total of 0.003% were duplicates

· A new tool is being created to help students get back into their account and avoid duplication.

Kris Backus:  stated she found a difference in the high school lists.  She asked for clarification regarding the process for keeping CCCApply schools list updated.
Tim Calhoon: answered that we get a list from the College Board and the California Department of Education.  The Tech Center updates the codes.

William from Riverside:  asked if there was a way to emulate or test a student in Open CCCApply.

Patti Donohue:  Recommended he go to the pilot site to test.  There a person can test as many applications as needed.

Sub-Committee Updates
Residency Issues

The committee agreed to the appoved solution to meet AB13 VACA.  The solution is to update the language in the military status response values #4 and #5.  Value #4 will address veterans discharged within three years.  Value #5 will cover veterans discharged over three years prior.  This will include dependent spouse or child of the discharged U.S. military members.

Ed Goal Alignment

The current format for collecting Ed Goal and Major is not yielding reliable data.  

Colleges need a more effective way to capture data.

Proposal:  revisit what an Ed Goal alignment is and what should CCCApply do relative to this functionality.

Auto-Population

Patti reported out on the Auto Population Sub-Committee.  That Sub-Committee recommended that we don’t auto populate residency related fields.  The colleges will still determine residency.  Other areas of the application such as high school attended, other colleges attended, etc. will pre-populate.  This will be a page level validation versus a field level validation.
Leigh Ann Unger:  asked about checking zip codes and international addresses

Tim Calhoon:  we already check zip codes to city.  However, we don’t have a way to check international addresses.

Kris Backus:  asked if answers to supplemental questions will auto populate.

Tim C:  we won’t auto populate supplemental questions.

Paper Application

Discussion focused on the development of a paper application that is updated to meet new regulations or a PDF of the current CCCApply application.

Patti suggested an application check list for students.  

Tim said it should be in the new portal.

AB620 Update
Tim Calhoon, Patti Donohue, and Bill Mulrooney discussed the gender and sexual orientation questions on the application with members of the statewide Academic Senate.  The members of the Academic Senate proposed the following changes:
	Current Gender Field Responses 
Optional field - students don’t have to answer
	Proposed Changes to Gender Responses

	Female
	Female

	Male
	Male 

	Decline to State
	Non-conforming

	
	Not mentioned above

	
	Decline to State


	Current Sexual Orientation Responses
	Proposed Changes to Sexual Orientation

	Straight/Heterosexual
	Asexual / Demisexual

Bisexual / Pansexual 

	Gay or Lesbian/Homosexual
	Gay Male

	Bisexual
	Lesbian

	Other
	Straight/Heterosexual

	Decline to State
	Not mentioned above

	
	Decline to State


The committee voted to defer changes to the gender and sexual orientation questions until we receive more feedback from the statewide Academic Senate and from the Chancellor’s Office.
2016 Workshop Planning
· The facility to hold the plenary session at Irvine Valley College was not available during IVC’s spring break.  Other colleges in southern California are now being considered.  Citrus College Dean of Admissions Gerald Sequeira has been contacted and asked if Citrus would host the two workshops again.  Citrus hosted the 2014 workshops.  Gerald indicated interest but he stated he wanted to receive approval from his vice-president.

· Citrus College’s spring break is the week of April 11.

· The Workshop will be led by CCCApply Vice-Chair Richette Bell.  

· The volunteers for the CCCApply workshop include Ben Baird, Kris Backus, Tuyen Nguyen, Patti Donohoe, and Bill Mulrooney.

· Among the sessions that would be offered are annual updates, IT issues, the international application, residency, security training and a plenary session.

· The Steering Committee needs to review the survey results from last year’s workshop.

· The Tech Center will handle registration as well as badges.

· Vendors will be needed to offset costs.  If enough vendors are involved, the cost of food will be covered.

New Change Requests

Email for CCCApply
HISET Test Addition

· The HISET can be included in the same area as GED

SSN Dialogue Box Accessibility Issue

· Pare Down the text in the SSN section of the application.
Confirm Meeting Schedules & Schedule Next Meeting
The following are the confirmed dates and locations of CCCApply Steering Committee meetings through March, 2016.

	DATE
	LOCATION

	
	

	Thursday, November 5, 2015
	Online

	
	

	Tuesday, December 8, 2015
	Santiago Canyon College

8045 E. Chapman Ave.

Orange, CA 92869

http://www.sccollege.edu/Pages/default.aspx 

	
	

	Tuesday, January 26, 2016
	Online

	
	

	Thursday, March 3, 2016
	Contra Costa College
2600 Mission Bell Drive

San Pablo, CA 94806

http://www.contracosta.edu/ 


Adjournment
2

